January 26, 2023

Dear Household,

The federal government has approved Pandemic-EBT benefits for the current school year, until the end of the public health emergency.

Our school offers free meals to all students. This makes all students eligible to get P-EBT benefits for any days:

- They had an excused COVID-related absence, or
- There was a COVID-related school closure.

These benefits:

- Are meant to replace the value of free school meals students would have received at school.
- Will be provided to students who had an excused COVID-related absence. Benefits will also be
 provided to all students for any days when our school had a COVID-related closure. Getting free
 meals to eat at home during a closure or absence will not impact a student's eligibility for PEBT.

REVIEW STUDENT'S INFORMATION:

Please review the information we have on file for your student by logging into the PowerSchool Parent portal to confirm the student's name, date of birth, head of household and mailing address.

- If the information is correct, no further action is needed.
- If the information is not correct, please contact Krista Boni at 802-875-3365 no later than
 February 3, 2023 to correct it. If your mailing address changes later this year, please tell us.

See the enclosed list of *Frequently-Asked Questions about P-EBT* to learn more about these benefits. If your student is eligible for any benefits for September – January, those will be sent in April. Benefits for the rest of the school year will be sent this summer.

Thanks for your help.

Sincerely,

Lauren Fierman
TRSU Superintendent of Schools

In accordance with federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights regulations and policies, this institution is prohibited from discriminating on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex (including gender identity and sexual orientation), disability, age, or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity.

Program information may be made available in languages other than English. Persons with disabilities who require alternative means of communication to obtain program information (e.g., Braille, large print, audiotape, American Sign Language), should contact the responsible state or local agency that administers the program or USDA's TARGET Center at (202) 720-2600 (voice and TTY) or contact USDA through the Federal Relay Service at (800) 877-8339.

To file a program discrimination complaint, a Complainant should complete a Form AD-3027, USDA Program Discrimination Complaint Form which can be obtained online at: https://www.usda.gov/sites/default/files/documents/ad-3027.pdf, from any USDA office, by calling (866) 632-9992, or by writing a letter addressed to USDA. The letter must contain the complainant's name, address, telephone number, and a written description of the alleged discriminatory action in sufficient detail to inform the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights (ASCR) about the nature and date of an alleged civil rights violation. The completed AD-3027 form or letter must be submitted to USDA by:

1. mail:

U.S. Department of Agriculture Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights 1400 Independence Avenue, SW Washington, D.C. 20250-9410; or

2. fax:

(833) 256-1665 or (202) 690-7442; or

3. **email:**

Program.Intake@usda.gov

This institution is an equal opportunity provider.

Frequently-Asked Questions (FAQs) About School Pandemic EBT (P-EBT)

for the 2022-2023 School Year (January 4, 2023)

Q1: What is P-EBT?

A: It is a temporary food benefit approved by the federal government to help households who have been affected by COVID-19-related school closures and school absences.

Q2: Who is eligible for P-EBT benefits?

A: Vermont households with students who would normally receive free or reduced-price meals at school under the National School Lunch Program (please also see Q3 about universal school meals this school year). Benefits are available for a month if:

- the student had an excused COVID-related absence during that month, and
- the student's school has been "qualified" for P-EBT. See the state plan to learn how a school qualifies for P-EBT: https://dcf.vermont.gov/esd/P-EBT.

Q3: What about universal school meals in Vermont? Does this impact P-EBT eligibility?

A: The Vermont legislature passed a law, Act 151 (2022), that provides state funding for universal school meals in Vermont in all public schools and some independent schools. This means that every public school in Vermont and some independent schools are participating in the National School Lunch Program and operating CEP or Provision 2 in school year 2022-2023. Once each school qualifies (see Q2 above), all students in these schools that miss school for a COVID-related reason will get a P-EBT benefit for the days they missed. At independent schools that participate in the National School Lunch Program and charge households for school meals, students will only get the benefit if they qualify for free or reduced-price meals.

Q4: What qualifies as an excused COVID-related absence?

A: A COVID-related absence means an excused absence from school during the month for any of the following reasons:

- COVID-positive or presumed COVID illness,
- Identified close contact with a COVID-positive individual,
- COVID symptoms that prompt the need to quarantine and/or test for COVID, or

- Unplanned classroom, grade or school closure, or transition to remote learning due to a COVID-related reason, including positive cases, staff shortages as a result of COVID, the need to conduct contact tracing, etc.
- For more detailed information about COVID-related absences, please see
 <u>https://education.vermont.gov/documents/definition-of-covid19-related-absences-for-purposes-of-issuing-pebt-benefits</u>

Q5: Our school was closed for a snow day or because of a burst water pipe or broken heating system. Does that qualify students for P-EBT for those missed days?

A: No, only school closures for a COVID-related reason count.

Q6. How do I find out if my household is eligible?

A: Your student's school will determine whether your student is eligible, based on criteria provided by the State of Vermont. The school may contact you to make sure they have the correct information on file. Please respond to their request. If you are eligible, you will get a letter from the Department for Children and Families (DCF) that explains how and when you will receive the benefit.

Q7: I received a P-EBT card last school year (2021-22), but no longer have it. Is that a problem?

A: DCF can send you a replacement card. Instructions will be included in the benefit notice letters going out in April 2023. Please keep your new card if you get one. Additional benefits may be added to it since there will be more than one round of payments this school year.

Q8: When will benefits be issued?

A: The first round of benefits for *September 2022 to January 2023* will be issued in April 2023. Benefits for *February 2023 to June 2023* are planned to be issued in August 2023. Please continue checking for updated FAQs on the DCF website for more specific information: https://dcf.vermont.gov/esd/P-EBT. Please note that the federal government will end P-EBT benefits this school year if the federal COVID-19 public health emergency ends during the school year. In that event, these FAQs will be updated to note the final month that P-EBT will be available.

Q9: How much is the P-EBT benefit?

A: The P-EBT benefit is \$8.18 for each day that a student had an excused COVID-related absence.

Q10: Is the P-EBT benefit the same regardless of how many kids are in the household?

A: The monthly benefit amount is individualized for each student based on the number of excused COVID-related absence days they had each month. Households will receive different benefits based on the number of days each month that each child in the household was eligible for P-EBT.

Q11: Custody for my student is split between two households. Who gets the benefit?

A: The benefit will be sent to the adult who is listed as "head of household" by the student's school. This may be the adult who submitted a free and reduced application for the student, or the adult listed as the primary contact in the school's system. Schools are contacting households in January to confirm who should be listed as "head of household". Please contact the school if the "head of household" needs to be updated.

Q12: What can I buy with this benefit?

A: See the food items that you may purchase with your P-EBT benefit on the USDA website: https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/eligible-food-items.

Q13: Where can I use my P-EBT card?

A: You can use it to buy eligible food items at any location that accepts 3SquaresVT. This includes grocery stores, supermarkets, convenience stores, and many farmers markets in Vermont. Learn more on DCF's website at https://dcf.vermont.gov/benefits/ebt.

Q14: I don't have children in school. Do I get this benefit?

A: This benefit is only for households whose children usually get free or reduced-priced meals at school through the National School Lunch Program and now need to eat those meals at home because of a COVID-related absence and also for home study students who meet the requirements listed in Question 16.

Q15: Is this just for kids in public school?

A: No. Some independent schools participate in the National School Lunch Program, and children at those schools may be eligible for this benefit. However, many independent schools do not participate in the National School Lunch Program, and their students are not eligible.

Q16: My child is being homeschooled this year. Do we qualify for the benefit?

A: You may qualify for the P-EBT benefit this school year based on new guidance from the federal government. The following home study students may be eligible for a P-EBT benefit this year:

- the student is enrolled through the Agency of Education in home study in school year 2022-2023
- the student enrolled in home study sometime after January 27, 2020 (students enrolled in home study prior to January 27, 2020 are not eligible)
- if the student has not previously attended a Vermont school in person, either because
 they are new to Vermont since January 2020 or the child is in either kindergarten, first
 or second grade this school year, the parent/guardian completes an attestation that
 states that their child is being homeschooled this school year due to concerns about
 COVID.

Q17: Do families enrolled in home study through the Agency of Education need to apply for P-EBT benefits to receive them this school year?

A: No. AOE and DCF will be using home study enrollment information on file to issue the home study P-EBT benefits. Because all public schools in Vermont are offering free meals through Provision 2 and CEP, all home study students who meet the requirements listed in Question 16 will be able to receive the benefit without having to demonstrate that they are eligible for free and reduced-price school meals. AOE will be in contact with home study families if there are any questions about the enrollment or contact information on file with AOE and also to complete attestations for those families who need to complete them to confirm that their child is being homeschooled this year due to concerns about COVID.

Q18: How much is the home study P-EBT benefit?

A: The home study benefit is \$143.15 per month for each month September through June that the student is enrolled in home study through AOE. Please note that the federal government will end P-EBT benefits this school year if the federal COVID-19 public health emergency ends during the school year. In that event, these FAQs will be updated to note the final month that P-EBT will be available.

Q19: When will the home study P-EBT benefit be issued?

A: The home study benefit will be issued in one lump sum in May 2023 and will include September through June benefits, unless the federal public health emergency ends before June. In that event, these FAQs will be updated to note the final month that P-EBT will be available for this school year.

Q20: When school is closed or my child is absent, we are picking up to-go meals or the school has sent home meals. Do I have to stop doing that if I get a P-EBT benefit? Does that disqualify us from the benefit?

A: No. Students receiving meals for remote learning days are still eligible for the P-EBT benefit. You can still get those meals and qualify for this benefit.

Q21: I have other children not enrolled in school or home study. Are they eligible for the benefit?

A: No. The benefit is only available to children who are enrolled in a school that normally participates in the National School Lunch Program or eligible students enrolled in home study through AOE that meet the criteria in Question 16.

Q22: My children attend an independent school that participates in the National School Lunch Program. My children did not qualify for free or reduced-price meals before, but our situation has now changed. Can I get P-EBT?

A: If your financial situation has changed, we encourage you to apply for:

- 3SquaresVT if you get a monthly benefit, your child qualifies for free meals at school and may receive a P-EBT benefit. Find out how to apply on the DCF website at https://dcf.vermont.gov/benefits/3SquaresVT.
- Free or reduced-price meals get the application from your child's school or on the Agency of Education's website: https://education.vermont.gov/. Approved applications submitted to your school may qualify your household for benefits back to September 2022.

Q23: What if I don't want this benefit?

A: Participation is voluntary. If you choose not to participate, either:

- Don't use the extra benefits issued on your 3SquaresVT EBT card. OR
- Dispose of your specially issued P-EBT card by cutting through the magnetic strip and discarding the card in a secure manner. You may NOT give your card to someone else.

Q24: Will P-EBT benefits expire if they aren't spent?

A: Yes. P-EBT benefits expire if the card is not used within 274 days.

Q25: I have more questions. Where can I learn more?

A: Go to https://dcf.vermont.gov/esd/P-EBT or call 1-800-479-6151, option 7, for more information. Please contact your student's school if you have specific concerns about your student's eligibility for free and reduced meals or would like to change the head of household or mailing address that will be used to issue the card.